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Executive Summary 

Sublingual film formulation of apomorphine, just moving into Phase III, would address “off” episodes with 
fewer side effect issues and easier administration than the current injectable version. 

 
Despite the manifest problems posed by recurrent “off” episodes, only a small portion of Parkinson’s disease patients 
use apomorphine therapy to turn “on” – an issue Cynapsus Therapeutics Inc. thinks it will solve with a sublingual film 
formulation of apomorphine that would be easier to use and have a better side-effect profile than the currently 
available version. 

Having netted about $67.4 million from its initial public offering in June, the clinical-stage Toronto firm has entered 
Phase III with APL-130277, its sublingual formulation of apomorphine, a dopamine agonist that can speed up the 
effectiveness of Parkinson’s standard of care drug levodopa [See Deal]. Parkinson’s patients experience motor 

fluctuation, or “off” episodes, marked by rigidity and impaired motion, including difficulty walking and talking. 
Levodopa brings Parkinson's patients to normal functioning, or “on”, but is processed slowly in in Parkinson's patients 
due to gastroparesis – apomorphine can be used to speed up that process. 

Apomorphine is currently available only as a subcutaneous injectable, marketed by Britannia Pharmaceuticals Ltd. as 
Apokyn, and is used by roughly 1% of the applicable Parkinson’s subpopulation, Cynapsus CEO Anthony Giovinazzo 
estimates. 

The issues that may discourage use of Apokyn include that the injectable is complicated to assemble and administer, 
must be administered several times daily in most cases, must be maintained in a highly acidic state that causes 
injection site reactions and also produces a spike of drug in the bloodstream, causing the nausea commonly seen 
with dopamine agonists. 

Having seen roughly 12 teams of industry and academic researchers try and fail to produce a more patient-friendly 
formulation of the drug, Giovinazzo said that over 18 months of work, his team produced a formulation using a 
partner’s sublingual strip technology that addresses all of those problems. In a Phase II study detailed at the 
International Congress of Parkinson’s Disease and Movement Disorders in June, APL-130277 achieved a full “on” 
response in 15 of 19 patients, with all responders turning fully “on” within 30 minutes, and 40% achieving “on” status 
within 15 minutes. 

In an interview, Giovinazzo explained that other efforts looked at tablets that dissolve under the tongue, nasal drops, 
inhaled pulmonary formulations, rectal suppositories, patches and other approaches. “They failed for two reasons,” 
he said. “Number one, they could not get enough drug fast enough – less than 30 minutes – to accumulate in the 
bloodstream and get to the brain and actually clinically convert the patient from ‘off’ to ‘on’, and the second problem 
almost all of them had was that they did not address the acidity issue, so they had significant irritation of human 
tissue.” 

Reducing Acidity In The Mouth 

For Cynapsus, its “eureka moment” was the idea to try a version in which the active pharmaceutical ingredient 
remains highly acidic while it is on the strip in a dry solid-dosage form, Giovinazzo said. 

“The minute it goes under and sticks to the bottom of the tongue … it dissolves and in that process there’s a buffer on 
board that actually converts the acidity from highly acidic to highly neutral, and also helps push the freebase drug into 
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the bloodstream,” he said. “It sounds trivial but it’s not. It’s a simple and elegant solution to several multivariate 
problems.” 

These challenges include that simply swallowing apomorphine is not effective because first-pass metabolism 
eliminates its activity. Also, if the API is not in the presence of the acidic excipients, the drug begins to break down 
almost immediately and will have compromised and limited activity. “But our strip has a series of elements and very 
specific optimized functional ingredients that contribute to the total solution,” the exec added. 

The product is individually packaged, easily retrieved, easy to place and stick under the tongue and rapidly dissolves 
to a liquid form in one to three minutes, he said. It was formulated with a menthol flavor with a bit of sucrose to avoid 
any unpleasant taste issue for patients, Giovinazzo said. 

“It pushes the freebase drug through the mucosa into the bloodstream and does that in an appropriate period of time 
and quantity to get the patient turned on,” he said. Release of the API also is controlled to avoid the bloodstream 
spikes that can lead to nausea. 

Frequency of dosing, however, is one characteristic that may not change with ‘130277. With Apokyn, the number of 
doses needed varies widely by patient, Giovinazzo noted – some patients only need it once daily, while Cynapsus 
saw patients in its Phase II trial who were receiving injections five or six times a day. With its sublingual formulation, 
the expectation is that patients will take the drug one to five times a day, depending on their frequency of off 
episodes. 

There are approximately 1 million diagnosed and treated Parkinson’s patients in the U.S. currently – Cynapsus 
estimates the appropriate population for an improved apomorphine product in the 400,000 range. Only 3,000 to 4,000 
Parkinson’s patients use Apokyn, Giovinazzo told “The Pink Sheet” in a 2014 interview ("Parkinson’s Disease Market 

Snapshot: A Wave Of Drugs For Symptoms" — "The Pink Sheet," Dec. 1, 2014). 

Despite the potential size of the opportunity, Cynapsus is agnostic about whether it will try to commercialize ‘130277 
on its own, if approved, or seek a commercialization partner, he said. The firm is conducting pre-commercialization 
activities on its own while speaking with potential partners, he added. 

The Phase III program will consist of an efficacy trial that will enroll between 125 and 130 patients, with enrollment 
criteria for Parkinson’s patients who experience at least one “off” episode a day and total “off” time of at least two 
hours per day. Cynapsus expects top-line data in April or May of 2016, with final data in June. It will also roll over that 
patient population into a safety study that will include 225 to 230 total participants. The goal right now is to have final 
data by the end of 2016 and to file an NDA during the fourth quarter of that year, with approval by late 2017 or early 
2018, Giovinazzo said. 

The proceeds of the IPO, plus about $20 million in cash on hand at the time of the offering, is expected to supply 
enough runway to get through U.S. and European regulatory filings, with an EU application expected within a year of 
the NDA filing. 
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